[image: image1.jpg]TRANSFORMING

THE UK’S
RESPONSE
TO HIV





Mr John Forsythe

Chair

Advisory Committee on the Safety of Blood, Tissues and Organs

Area 530

Department of Health

Wellington House

133-155 Waterloo Road

London SE1 8UG
 MACROBUTTON 12 November 2008
Dear Mr Forsythe

I am writing as Chief Executive of NAT (the National AIDS Trust) to ask that SaBTO undertake a review of the lifetime bans currently in place in relation to blood donation.  

You will of course be aware of the considerable controversy surrounding the ban on any man who has ever had sex with another man (MSM) giving blood.  We are aware of the current rationale for the ban and have had an immensely helpful discussion on this issue with Dr Lorna Williamson and Henrietta Joy from NHS Blood and Transplant.  We are, however, currently unconvinced by the reasoning behind the ban.  To give just two of our concerns:

· The current test used by the blood service is less reliable than the minimally acceptable standard of test required for use by UK national HIV testing guidelines in all testing laboratories (the fourth generation assay).
· The only two options addressed in the defence of the ban are no ban at all and a one-year ban – but there are alternatives such as the New Zealand five-year ban. A lifetime ban becomes increasingly indefensible when, for example, there would be next to no one with undiagnosed HIV fifteen years after they were infected.

As importantly, we are unaware of any systematic consideration of the ban on MSM since the coming into force of the Equality Act (Sexual Orientation) Regulations 2007.  You will know that these Regulations prohibit discrimination on grounds of sexual orientation but at Regulation 28 refusal of blood donation is permitted if the risk assessment is based on ‘clinical, epidemiological and other data which was obtained from a source on which it was reasonable to rely, and the refusal is reasonable having regard to that data, and any other relevant factors’.  We would respectfully suggest this placing of the ban on a new and explicit legal footing requires a systematic and proactive review of the ban which expressly considers its evidential basis within the wider obligation not to discriminate. 

We would add that we also have concerns in relation to some of the other lifelong bans such as on anyone who has ever been paid for sex or ever injected drugs, where we have not, as yet, been presented with the epidemiological basis for such a policy.

We know that SaBTO keeps all its donation rules ‘under review’ and that there are a number of pieces of research and overseas experiences where SaBTO has expressed an interest in assessing results and data to inform its deliberations.  But in the light of changing practice overseas, improvements in testing technology, wider behavioural and epidemiological research, and the new legal context, we recommend strongly that SaBTO goes beyond what appears an essentially passive approach and agrees to a proactive review of all lifetime blood donation bans.  

Such a proactive review should include: 

· agreement as to the evidence and data necessary to inform decisions on the continuation of the lifelong bans
· agreement with relevant research institutions and other bodies to access research available and currently being undertaken
· commissioning of research where it is clear that no evidence exists or is being gathered
· processes to involve affected communities, and 

· clear timelines for the progress and completion of the review.  

Of course research takes time and the timeline for the review may be over an extended period.  But as long as the process is transparent and, to use the wording of the Regulations, ‘reasonable’, we believe there will be immense benefits from such an approach for the robustness of SaBTO’s own policies and for its relations with relevant communities.

I look forward to hearing from you.

Yours sincerely
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Deborah Jack
Chief Executive

